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REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

LOCATED AT 2817 CANAL STREET

NEW ORLEANS, LA  70119

TUESDAY, JULY 23, 2013 AT 10:00 A.M.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Chairman Salvador Longoria, Commissioner Connie Goodly, Commissioner Flozell Daniels, Commissioner Barbara Major, Commissioner Earline Roth, and Commissioner Sharon Wegner
COMMISSIONER ABSENT: Commissioner Walter Tillery
INVOCATION:
Ronald Gould gave the invocation.  The Pledge of Allegiance followed.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

JUNE 25, 2013
Commissioner Major moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to approve the minutes of June 25, 2013.  Verbal Motion 13-042 was approved unanimously.
PROCUREMENT ACTIVITY REPORT:

TO REJECT:

SOLICITATION OF INTELLIGENT WASTE AND RECYCLING SYSTEM (RFP 2013-008)


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking to reject the Solicitation of Intelligent Waste and Recycling System (RFP 2013-008).


Commissioner Major moved and Commissioner Wegner seconded to authorize the Board to Reject the Solicitation of Intelligent Waste and Recycling System (RFP 2013-008).    Resolution No. 13-044 was adopted unanimously.
TO AWARD:

EXCESS LIABILITY AND AUTOMOBILE PHYSICAL DAMAGE INSURANCE COVERAGE:

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to award a contract for Excess Liability and Automobile Physical Damage Insurance Coverage.


Commissioner Major moved and Commissioner Wegner seconded to authorize the Board to award contracts for Excess Liability and Automobile Physical Damage Insurance Coverage.  Resolution No. 13-045 was adopted unanimously.

INTELLIGENT WASTE AND RECYCLING COLLECTION SYSTEM:
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to award a contract for Intelligent Waste and Recycling Collection System.

Commissioner Major moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to authorize the Board to award a contract to Big Belly Solar, Inc.  Resolution No. 13-046 was adopted unanimously.
COMMISSIONER GOODLY ARRIVED AT THE MEETING

TO AMEND:

SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF BIODIESEL AND DIESEL FUEL
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to amend the contract for the Supply and Delivery of Biodiesel and Diesel Fuel.


Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Major seconded to authorize the Board to continue to purchase diesel fuel over the remainder of the contract with Mansfield Oil Company, Inc. . Resolution No. 13-047 was adopted unanimously.
DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE GOAL FOR FISCAL FOR FISCAL YEAR 2014-2016 


Janice Abadie stated that in keeping with the requirements of 49 C.F.R. Part 26, an Overall DBE goal has been developed for DBE participation in DOT – assisted contracting by the Regional Transit Authority (RTA) of New Orleans during Fiscal Year 2014 through Fiscal Year 2016.  The RTA receives funding from the Federal Transit Authority (FTA) of U.S. Department of Transportation (USDOT).  The RTA’s recommended overall DBE goal for 2014-2016 was 28% of the federal financial assistance expended in FTA-assisted contracts, exclusive of FTA funds to be used for the purchase of transit vehicles.

Janice Abadie stated that this goal identifies the relative availability of DBEs based on evidence of ready, willing, and able DBEs in relationship to all comparable business which are known to be available to compete in the RTA’s FTA assisted contracts.  The overall DBE goal reflects staff’s determination of the level of DBE participation which would be expected absent the effects of discrimination.

In response to Chairman Longoria, Janice Abadie stated that the previous DBE goal was 30%.

In response to Commissioner Major, Janice Abadie stated that the verdict was out on the current goals and the numbers would not be finished until the end of the fiscal year and the 2014 goal starts October 1, 2014. 

Commissioner Major moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to accept the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Goal for Fiscal year 2014-2016.  Resolution No. 13-048 was adopted unanimously.

2012 FINANCIAL AUDIT REPORT 

Kathleen Zuniga stated that Silva Gurtner & Abney was the new firm hired by the RTA in late 2012 to conduct the 2012 Audit.

Kathleen Zuniga stated that the audit was completed at the end of June and the report was submitted to the Legislative Auditors by the end of the month and the audit report was dated June 26, 2013.


Kathleen Zuniga stated that the auditors’ responsibility under the Government Auditing Standards was to express an opinion on the Financial Statements and the auditors issued a clean opinion.

Kathleen Zuniga stated that her firm did not do an audit on RTA’s Internal Controls of Financial Reporting and this was required under Government Standards and no opinion was issued under Internal Controls but there were a few findings under Internal Control Findings.

Kathleen Zuniga stated that there were certain accounting estimates that were significant on the financial statements that require judgments.  

Kathleen Zuniga stated that judgment on the part of Management and Specialists was the allowance of Collectable Receivables.  She stated that Management does an analysis of the collectable of the receivables and her firm looks at staff methodology and there was no significant adjustment.
Kathleen Zuniga stated that Self Insurance Risk Retention was audited and the auditors recommendation was that management engage an actuary.
Kathleen Zuniga stated that the interest accrual on the Capital Appreciation Bonds was overstated by $4.3 Million and the calculations should be prorated and included in the Financial Statement Findings and this was listed in the Single Audit Report.

Kathleen Zuniga stated that the other significant response was to reduce the self-Insurance Reserves to $2.8 Million and the Accident and General Liability reserve should be reduced by $2.3 Million.
Kathleen Zuniga stated that there were no changes in Significant Accounting Policies other than the adoption of the GASB Statement 65 which requires the RTA to write off the bond issues cost of $1.8 Million.

Kathleen Zuniga stated that her firm did receive full cooperation from Management and her firm did meet the necessary deadlines.

Kathleen Zuniga stated that the Single Audit had no Compliance Findings.

Kathleen Zuniga stated that the Single Audit had a Financial Statement Finding as it relates to the Reconciliation of the Capital Assets and was out about $1.6 Million between the General Ledger and the Subsidiary Ledger.

RTA CHAIRWOMAN’S REPORT 

No Report
RTA GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT
No Report
JEFFERSON PARISH REPORT
No Report.
EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT REPORT

Justin Augustine stated Charlotte Mayor Anthony Foxx was sworn in as the 17th United States Secretary of Transportation.

Justin Augustine stated that the RTA received the Clean Engine Fuel Award and Justin thanked the Maintenance Staff.
SECOND QUARTER REPORTS
CUSTOMER SERVICE REPORT

Nazires Tolliver stated that the Ride-Line was staffed with 5 Transit Information Operators, and the Supervisor of Transit Information Operators.  The hours of operations are Monday through Friday, from 6:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. and Saturday, from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.

Nazires Tolliver stated that during the second quarter of 2013, the Ride-Line received 44,172 calls and answered 38,928.  These figures reflect that 88% of the calls were answered and 12% were abandoned.  The majority of the calls were requests for information.

Nazires Tolliver stated that 191 complaints were received through the Customer Service Application during the second quarter of 2013 compared to 165 complaints received in the second quarter of 2012.


Nazires Tolliver stated that these complaints consisted of operator behavior, late and early vehicles, fare card discrepancies, and vehicles passing up customers.  All complaints were investigated, many through the surveillance equipment installed on the vehicles.  Customers were communicated with regarding the result of the investigation into their complaint, and disciplinary actions were administered as required based on the validity of the complaint.

In response to Commissioner Roth, Nazires Tolliver stated that the Ride-Line office was close on a Sunday and staff was looking at extending the hours of operation to Sunday.


In response to Commissioner Roth, Nazires Tolliver stated that on Sunday the calls were answered by Communication Dispatcher or the Paratransit Office.
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRESS REPORT
STREETCAR EXPANSION RAMPART STREETCAR EXPANSION
Brendan Matthews stated that Veolia project staff, Justin Augustine, AECOM engineers and RTA attorney James Moffett met Thursday, June 27, 2013 with Entergy to evaluate utility conflicts and methods to mitigate relocation of existing electrical manholes.
Brendan Matthews stated that frame work of an agreement to mitigate utility conflicts was agreed upon.  Respective agencies are developing operating and maintenance constraints that will be formally agreed to in the form of a CEA.

Brendan Matthews stated that the utility conflict alternatives were reviewed with the City of New Orleans DPW and final lane configurations were approved by DPW.

Brendan Matthews stated that AECOM design team has begun incorporating utility mitigation into the design.  Final design will go (pencils down) August 23, 2013.  Modified design will be reviewed with RTA, Utility stakeholders and the City of New Orleans DPW & Parks and Parkways on September 9, 2013 `with final documents ready for release on September 27, 2013.

 In response to Chairman Longoria, Brendan Matthews stated that ground breaking was still scheduled for 2014.

Brendan Matthews stated that everything was pushed backed 3 months as follows:
· Final Design scheduled for completion end of June 2013 was pushed to September 27, 2013.

· Construction solicitation pushed from 3rd/4th Quarter 2013 to 4th Quarter 2013/ 1st Quarter 2014.
· Award construction contract pushed from 4th Quarter 2013 to 1st Quarter 2014.

· Construction to begin 1st Quarter 2014 pushed to 2nd quarter 2014.

· Revenue service 4th Quarter 2015 pushed to 1st quarter 2016.

ST. CHARLES TIE REPLACEMENT
Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor was working on Phase IV between Webster and Jefferson Avenues.
Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor will complete outbound track this week and move back to Webster on the inbound track.

Brendan Matthews stated that Phase IV was scheduled to be completed on August 17, 2013.
Brendan Matthews stated that Phase V – Jefferson to Jena, VI Jena – Delachaise, VII- Delachaise to Seventh and VIII Seventh to Jackson remain to be completed.
STATE OF GOOD REPAIR:

Fred Basha introduced a new employee, an Engineer, Martin Pospisil; his main project would be the Rampart Project and he worked on the Loyola Project from the private sector.

In response to Commissioner Major, Martin Pospisil stated that he was from the Czech Republic but calls New Orleans his home.


In response to Commissioner Major, Justin Augustine stated that he was working with Archer Western and he joined the Veolia Family.


In response to Commissioner Goodly, Martin Pospisil stated that he has been in the construction business for 15 years and in transportation for 13 years. 
CARROLLTON FACILITY:
Fred Basha stated that RTA received approval from FTA on June 20, 2013 and was now moving forward with Final Design.
NAPOLEON FACILITY:
Fred Basha stated that the solicitation package for Remediation Work should be finalized.
CANAL BLVD. STREETCAR/BUS TERMINAL:
Fred Basha stated that the contract for A&E Services was now being finalized.
Justin Augustine stated that he has had conversations with FTA regarding this project because this is old grant money and if this project does not progress, the FTA was taking the grant money back.
Commissioner Major stated that there should have 3 public hearings regarding the Canal Blvd Streetcar/Bus Terminal and Jefferson Parish riders should be included in these meetings because they ride these lines.

Commissioner Major stated that there are different components to the public hearing meetings that would be held.
ST. CHARLES STREETCAR SHELTER CARROLLTON AND CLAIBORNE:

Fred Basha stated that the contractor was finalizing the roof panels; they had to be fabricated and should be coming in this week and finishing the wiring and the project should be finished in August.
STATUS OF FEMA PROJECT WORKSHEETS:
Fred Basha stated that the RTA received $99,926 Million from FEMA. 
Fred Basha stated that the RTA was working with the State PW Closeout Team from Baton Rouge to complete the process.
Fred Basha stated that at the end of the PW, they only pay 90% until it is paid out.

Commissioner Major thanked Fred Basha for the wonderful job he has done with FEMA regarding the PW’s.

Fred Basha stated that the New PW obligated $765,439.00 for repairs to the Napoleon Facilities which were included in the State of Good Repair work and FEMA was rewriting the version for additional repairs for the Algiers Park-N-Ride.

SECOND QUARTER REPORTS

TRANSIT POLICE REPORT

Officer Jeffrey Carradine stated that during the Second Quarter the Transit Police dealt with 5 disturbances that resulted in 5 Summons and 19 other complaints related to transit.

Officer Jeffrey Carradine stated that during the Second Quarter the Transit Police issued 2 arrests, conducted 2 theft investigations, 20 traffic investigations, 27 traffic citations, 7 other investigations and conducted 67 Ride-Alongs.

Officer Jeffrey Carradine stated that during the Fourth Quarter the Transit Police had 1,984boardings and inspections of the vehicles.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
Ronald Baptiste stated that for the month of June Passenger Fares had a 9% increase compared to budget.
Ronald Baptiste stated that on the General Use Sales Tax Line Item, such as the State Motor Vehicle Sales Tax and Hotel/Motel Sales Tax, the RTA was doing better and have the typical accrual of 60 to 90 days.
Ronald Baptiste stated that regarding the CEA with the NFL, the RTA was not aware of how much rebate it will receive from the NFL.
Ronald Baptiste stated that Operating Expenses Line Item was doing a good job holding down expenses. 
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Operating Expenses Line Item stated that some cost was budget in the Service Line Item for special projects and the actuals were being recorded on the back end on the non-operating expense side which created a cushion.
Ronald Baptiste stated that in the Material and Supplies Line Item, as it related to fuel consummation, fuel prices were lower than expected; the RTA was spending 25¢ less per gallon for bio diesel for the month of June than what was budgeted and, year to date, 15¢ less a gallon than what was budgeted and, on the unleaded fuel, 26¢ less per gallon and year to date 31¢ less per gallon.

 Ronald Baptiste stated that the RTA used 31,000 gallons less of bio diesel than what was budgeted for the first six months.
Ronald Baptiste stated that Governmental Operating Assistance Line Item was doing better than budgeted and RTA received more than what was budgeted under Preventative Maintenance.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Non-Operating Line Item was a combination of Capital Projects and Legacy Costs and the budget for the month of June and year to date was doing better than what was projected and the TPA was holding down the Legacy Costs.
Ronald Baptiste stated that for the first six months, the RTA received reimbursements from FEMA for PW’s that were not anticipated thanks to Fred Basha.
PROCUREMENT STATUS REPORT:

Deslie Isidore reported that the Procurement Activity Report was in the Commissioners’ binders.
OPERATIONS REPORT


Gerard Guter stated that Paratransit trained the Paratransit Operators and was able to use Paratransit passengers for training and staff thanked Commissioner Roth for her assistance in getting the passengers.

Commissioner Major stated that the RTA should consider compensating the passengers for their time and effort.


Gerard Guter stated that Operations held Safety Awareness Training and held the Disabled and Seniors’ Hurricane Preparedness Meeting.


Gerard Guter presented to the Board the Disabled and Seniors’ Hurricane Preparedness Guide that would be distributed to all passengers and these guides were designed by Karen Sider, Joe Watkins, Commissioner Roth and Patrice Mercadel.

Gerard Guter showed the Symbol for the 17 CAEP Evacuation Points.

Kevin Lawson stated that he was in contact with the FTA regarding the RTA and the FTA was pleased with the relationship between the RTA and DOTD and the annual report was submitted last month and accidents were down and overall everything was going great.
ADA COMPLIANCE REPORT

Nazires Toliver reported that 564 persons visited the ID Center in June.

Nazires Toliver stated that 248 ID Cards, 80 senior cards, 23 fixed-route, 77 ADA cards and 68 Medicare Cards had been issued. 

Nazires Toliver reported that 150 ADA applications had been received, 87 approved, 21 denied, and 25 fixed route applications were received and processed and 85 ADA requests for applications were mailed.  

Nazires Toliver reported that the Paratransit office had 19,013 requests for trips and 15,386 completed trips with an on-time performance of 90.77%. 
Nazires Toliver reported that on fixed-route 77,984 individuals paid the reduced fare of 40 cents and 3,584 ADA clients rode free.  There were also 1,566 wheelchair passengers and 5,358 bike riders on the fixed route vehicles.
Nazires Toliver stated that Commissioner Roth and RTA staff participated in the 15th Annual Seniors Screen for Life activities on June 27th with the Honorable Cynthia Willard Lewis.  Between 500 and 600 seniors attended this event.  Some of the other notable participants were Norman Robinson, Warren Bell, DJ Captain Charles, Clark Knighten, Sharon Martin and Sheriff Marlin Gusman. 
Nazires Toliver stated that on Thursday, July 11, 2013, Commissioner Roth held her Annual Emergency Transportation for Seniors and the Disabled Meeting at the RTA and numerous City and State Officials participated and gave info on what to do if a storm would hit the City of New Orleans.
NEW BUSINESS (UNANIMOUS VOTE REQUIRED TO CONSIDER)

None
AUDIENCE QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS

Robert Thornton stated that he was the Project Manager for MST Enterprises and his company was a DBE.


Robert Thornton stated that 90% of his business came from participating in the DBE Program and he made over $3 Million.


Robert stated that he was not paid for a portion of the work on the UPT Streetcar Extension and Federal Regulations mandate that contractors be paid in a timely manner.


Robert Thornton stated that on June 20, 2013 he sent a letter to the FTA and he stated that they were investigating the matter between MST and the RTA.


Robert stated that it was hard for a DBE to stay in business when money was owned to them.


Katharine Slas stated that the RTA must be considerate about the poor in the community.


Katharine Slas stated that the Leonidas bus stops at 6:08 and the people in the Carrollton Corridor have no type of bus service on the weekends.


Katharine Slas stated that the Tchoupitoulas bus only runs every hour and if you miss a bus you have to wait another hour.

Katharine Slas stated that more people from the community are going to start coming to the meetings to voice concerns about the bus service.


Katharine Slas stated that the 82 Bus was not working when you put that bus number into the trip Planner; it states it could not be found.

ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Major seconded to adjourn the Board Meeting of July 23, 2013 at 11:15 a.m.  Verbal Motion No. 13-043 was approved unanimously.
